












developed the building and established a centre 
of worship and community activity on the 
site.  A lasting reminder can be found at nearby 
Lostock Court, where a memorial plaque in 
honour of the 27 victims and their families lies. 

Continue along Ward Street until you 
reach its end.  At this point, turn right 
on to Watkin Lane and proceed along it 
for approximately 200 yards until you 
reach . . .

 9   Lostock Hall Methodist 
      Church
Following the rise of the Methodist movement 
in the 19th century, particularly among the 
working classes, a whole raft of churches began 
to spring up in the mill towns of Lancashire 
and Yorkshire.  In 1866 local mill owner Joseph 
Ward (who had the street on which his mill was 
sited named in his honour) erected a Methodist 
Church on nearby Watkin Lane to provide a 
place of worship for a substantial number of his 
workforce who had converted to Methodism. 
Up until this time, his workers had worshiped in 
the school building adjacent to this site. 
The church eventually closed in August 2000 
and was converted to storage space with offices 
sited on a mezzanine floor.  It was around this 
time that the WW1 Memorial that had stood 

in the grounds of the church was rescued and 
re-sited in a memorial garden on the corner of 
Watkin Lane and Brownedge Road (see 5).

Cross over the road continuing in the 
same direction along Watkin Lane, 
crossing over Resolution Bridge which 
straddles the River Lostock, until you 
reach the large roundabout which 
forms the road junction with Lostock 
Lane.  At this point you will see the 
imposing  . . . 

10  WW1 Memorial 
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The memorial which commemorates the 682 
fallen soldiers from South Ribble is installed at 
the roundabout at the end of Watkin Lane.  The 
40ft monument depicting a cut out figure of 
a World War One soldier, constructed by Dave 
Palmer of DP Structures in Nelson, also features 
a poppy and the dates ‘1914’ & ‘1918’.  The 
names of fallen soldiers from South Ribble are 
embossed in steel on the rear of the memorial.  
A plaque containing the names, service 
numbers and dates they fell is sited on the 
trench structure behind the monument along 
with a peace garden where visitors can reflect. 

Proceed along the footpath which 
takes you behind the memorial and 
into the Peace Garden.  Follow this path 
into St Catherine’s Park where you will 
find a new structure, the Inglis Bridge 
which now provides visitors with a new 
crossing over the River Lostock.   

The bridge is based on a structure invented 
by the Scottish Engineer Charles Inglis at the 
turn of the 20th century.  The portable bridge 
was specifically developed for the British Army 
during WW1.  It was designed to enable troops, 
artillery and tanks to continue to advance, and to 
be sustained with supplies.  This type of bridge 
played a strategically important role in 1918, 
enabling the Allies’ sustained momentum for the 
advance which ended the war.  Speed was vital 

in preventing the Germans from regrouping and 
forming a new front line.

After crossing the bridge, continue 
along the path which runs alongside 
the River Lostock, taking care when 
crossing Todd Lane South.  Follow the 
path back through the ornamental gate 
(see 2) and proceed back through the 
grounds of the hospice until you reach 
the end of the trail at . . . 

11  The Mill, St Catherine’s Park

The original Mill building dates back to the 
nineteenth century when it served as a barn 
for Lostock Fold Farm which later became, 
Catterall’s Farm.  The farm buildings were 
erected on the site of Lostock Mill and it is 
possible that the barn would have been 
constructed from bricks and stone that were 
salvaged from the original structure.
The ground floor of the barn (now the 
downstairs of ‘The Mill’ Cafe) was made up of 
a bull pen, a cow shed, a dairy and a threshing 
floor with a hayloft sitting above it.  There were 
also cottages and houses with outdoor toilets 
on the site.
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